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The Board 
 
Joint Patronage: 
 
 
Her Excellency Professor the Honourable Kate Warner AM, Governor of Tasmania and Mr 
Warner. 
 
 

Meetings Attended 
 
 
Chair:     Gayle Johnson    7/8 
 
Vice Chair:    Ian Nelson     8/8 
 
 
Members of the Board:      
 
     Miriam Coleman    8/8 
 
     Maree Fudge     8/8 
 
     David Nowell     8/8 
 
     Jan Snashall  July – October 2/3   
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 

4 
 

 
Chair Report 

 
 

I have pleasure in presenting the Hobart District Nursing Service Inc (HDNS) Board Chair’s 

report for the 2017/18 financial year. 

HDNS has continued to develop its business during the past year advancing our objective to be 

the leading provider of community healthcare in Tasmania. 

Of particular significance in the past year has been our growth in Home Care Packages. At the 

time of writing this report, HDNS had just signed up its 100th Home Care Package client. 

The importance of this milestone cannot be understated. 

With the Government intending to cease block funding of the Commonwealth Home Support 

Program in 2020, a proven capacity to deliver quality, flexible and consumer directed Home 

Care Packages will be the key to our future. 

The Home Care Package model established by our organisation is unique and differentiates us 

from other providers. We have employed two Registered Nurses as Community Nurse 

Navigators and they are specialists in linking services to clients. They are highly trained 

professionals who are able to provide independent guidance and support to clients. We are also 

able to guarantee our clients that when they deal with us, they are always speaking to someone 

who lives in Tasmania, who can meet with them face to face, anytime, anywhere. 

Our other strength as a Home Care Package Provider is that we employ Nurses and 

Community Support Workers across the State, guaranteeing our clients the highest quality of 

care. 

The hospice@HOME (h@H) program officially ended on June 30 2018. 

Over the 5 years of the project, HDNS delivered wrap around packages of care to 2,491 

Tasmanians. 52.9% of h@H clients died in the place of their choosing compared to only 14% of 

clients nationally. 21% of h@H patients died in the acute hospital setting compared to 70.1% of 

patients nationally. The resultant savings to the Tasmanian Public Hospital system were in the 

order of $2.4 million. 
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As an organisation we will continue to strive to influence decision makers that all Australians 

who wish to do so, have the right to receive the care and supports necessary to die at 

home.This year has also seen the organisation implement a number of major IT projects. 

The Mobility Function of the Procura Client Management system, which was introduced in 2016, 

has been rolled out this year. 

All Community Support Workers and Nurses have been provided with mobile devices which are 

used for the receipt of rosters and staff are using these devices to record the commencement 

and conclusion of scheduled visits. 

Visits are scheduled using the geo-location function within Procura resulting in increased 

efficiencies in travel times to visits. 

The next stage of Procura mobility will be linking the mobile solution to the payroll function, 

obviating the need for paper timesheets. 

The rollout of Procura mobility is key to achieving our goal of redesigning our organisation to 

one which has a mobilized and flexible workforce and increasing our overhead efficiency. 

The other major IT project undertaken this year has been the introduction of the Riskman 

electronic incident management system. Through Riskman, HDNS now has a whole of 

organisation system for the identification, reporting and management of incidents and risks as 

well as a mechanism to record and monitor complaints and compliments. 

A key indicator of the commitment of the Board and the Executive to good governance has 

been the engagement this year of BDO as the organisations Internal Audit provider. The 

Internal Audit function provides an independent, objective assurance and advisory activity 

designed to add value and improve the governance, risk management and control processes 

which support the delivery of our strategic objectives. It helps by bringing a systematic, 

disciplined approach to evaluating and improving the effectiveness of processes and systems 

across the organisation and ensures that key strategic, operational, compliance and financial 

risks are being appropriately managed To date, two Internal Audits have been undertaken. The 

first was on Cyber Security and the second on Procurement. These audits were undertaken at 

the direction of the Audit and Risk Committee as well as by consulting the Executive.  

One of the joys for me as Chair of the Board this year was the nomination of the Glenorchy 

Auxiliary for the receipt of a Glenorchy City Council Volunteer Award.  

The Glenorchy Auxiliary was formed in 1961 and has operated continuously since that time. 
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The purpose of the Auxiliary is to raise funds for HDNS to enable the purchase of equipment 

which would otherwise not be possible for the service to acquire. 

The Auxiliary currently has 16 members, one of whom, Mrs Jenny Milles has been a member 

since the inception of the Group in 1961 and has been secretary since 1965. 

The Auxiliary organise a range of fundraising activities every year including raffles and 
chocolate sales. They also organise luncheons for participants of the HDNS Social Centre. 
 
Over the life of the Glenorchy Auxiliary, countless pieces of equipment have been purchased for 
the use of the service. 
In recent years, the fundraising efforts of the Auxiliary have been used to purchase diagnostic 
equipment and treatment trolleys for our Community Clinic, stethoscopes and equipment bags 
and trolleys for the Community Nurses to name but a few items. 
 
The volunteer efforts of the Glenorchy Auxiliary have been, and continue to be, enormously 
important to the capacity of the service to continue to provide nursing and in home care to 
anyone who needs it, not only in Glenorchy but across the State. 
 
To quote from the book written by Diane Snowden on the history of HDNS, the Glenorchy 
Auxiliary “are a fantastic group of ladies who continue raising funds towards a deserving service 
in the community “. 
 

I am pleased to report that the 2017/18 financial audit report again returned an unqualified 

outcome. Congratulations to Chief Financial Officer, Nick Miller, and his team for their continued 

efforts to implement improved financial systems and processes that assist and benefit the whole 

organisation. 

The achievements outlined above, and many others not mentioned, reflect another busy year 

for HDNS. I would like to thank all staff for their contribution to the results achieved and overall 

outcome. As an organisation HDNS is subject to constant change and has responded well to 

the challenges presented. I am extremely proud of our achievements. 

I would also like to thank Vice Chair and immediate past Chair, Ian Nelson and the Audit and 

Risk Committee Chair, Miriam Coleman for their guidance and assistance to me over the past 

year. I would also like to thank all other Board members for their contribution during the past 

year. 

Finally, I would like to pay special thanks to our Chief Executive, Kim Macgowan and her 

leadership team for their contribution to the organisation. 

I commend the HDNS Annual Report to you. 

 
 
 
 
 

Gayle Johnston 
Chair 
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Chief Executive Report  
 
 

It is with pride that I present the Chief Executive report for The Hobart District Nursing Service 
Inc. 122nd Annual Report. 
 
The 2017/18 financial year has been very much one of reflection and consolidation. Reflections 
on our achievements most certainly, but also upon our business model post the highly 
successful hospice@Home (h@H) project.  The legacy of h@H took a number of forms. There 
was a shift in our culture brought about by increased staff numbers and a state-wide presence. 
Our brand became highly recognisable and our profile has increased not only within Tasmania 
but nationally. 
 
We took a very planned approach to ensuring we carried forward the best of the h@H project 
and using the experience gained to review our business model. There are times when breaking 
with tradition can be liberating and this has been the case with moving away from the Director of 
Nursing position. The new executive positions of Director of Clinical Governance and Director of 
Community Services are exemplars of the two aspects of our business, Nursing/ Allied Health 
and non-clinical community care. This re-design of roles has also reinforced the importance of 
good governance in all aspects of our business.  
 
Whilst I report on expansion, industry awards and new markets as a matter of course in most 
years, 2017/18 has seen us limit our tendering activity and place an embargo on award 
nominations. Once we have taken a planned approach to consolidate our business, our 
workforce, workloads and our market share. It feels very much like taking a big breath before we 
launch ourselves into the new world of health, one where bulk funding will be relegated to the 
past. 
 
A legendary figure from the HDNS past was that of Bill Flassman. Bill died this year. He joined 
the Board in the 1998/99 financial year without doubt the most turbulent year of the Service’s 
history. The Service was facing insolvency but Bill took on the treasurer’s position and was 
instrumental in the stabilization and eventual turn around. Bill embodied the true meaning of 
mentor. Upon my commencement in 2000 Bill afforded me opportunities many of my 
contemporaries are only today receiving. Bill insisted that the Board sponsor me to undertake 
the Company Directors course, he coached me in governance and finance and he was unfailing 
in his support.  
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Bill required the highest standards of honesty and accuracy. He also saw compassion for our 
clients and commitment to our staff as the keystones to delivering on our purpose. Bill retired 
from the Board in 2005.  
 
Vale William Mervyn (Bill) Flassman AM JP 
 
A highlight of this past year has been our school based vocational training and work experience 
program. Year 11 and 12 students from Guilford Young College and St Mary’s College have 
undertaken formal programs designed to offer health and community care as a career pathway. 
It has been a long-held vision of Emily Balmer, (Human Resources Manager) that young people 
can and need to be encouraged to work in the community care sector. The success of the 
program has ensured the continuation. This is a long-term investment in our future workforce. 
 
I anticipate 2018/19 to be one where we reap the rewards of the hard work undertaken across 
the past two years in positioning ourselves for the future. This is a long-term investment in our 
future workforce. 
 
Workforce planning and workforce development must be the focus if we are to survive and 
thrive through this period of industry wide change. Who we employ to deliver our services and 
how those services are delivered will require re-thinking. We are faced with the difficulty of what 
is essentially a fixed income. We are limited in our ability to raise the price of our services as we 
will become uncompetitive within the market. As a charity we cannot raise funds from 
shareholders as many for- profit competitors are able to do and we can only accept the set price 
Government pays for programs such as the NDIS and Veterans care. To undertake innovation, 
technological advancement and continue to offer competitive salaries and wages, we must 
become more productive.  
 
Productivity gains do not translate to job losses or doing more with less…it means doing more 
by being smarter. It means taking full advantage of the technology available to us and exploring 
and inventing new ways of delivering services to people in the places they live and work. This 
will require task change. 
 
Task change in the current jobs we offer is inevitable; it is inevitable because the patient, client, 
customer will demand it of us. If we are rigid and not fluid in our thinking we will not remain the 
employer of choice or Tasmania’s most loved and respected community healthcare provider. 
More importantly rigidity will stifle innovation and be a disincentive to recruiting and retaining the 
right staff. 
 
Productivity through task change will enable job creation. We must target the right skills and 
educate our staff to secure and embed those skills. The jobs we offer must be jobs that offer 
dignity and a career pathway. 
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Our consumers, (patients and clients), look to us to assist them through this complex and 
confusing era of health and aged care. Our most important obligation to our consumers is to 
offer hope. Hope that their health will be restored, their independence will be returned or that 
they can be re-enabled to live happy healthy lives. To do otherwise is in complete denial of the 
HDNS purpose.  
 
I anticipate this next year to be one where we reap the rewards of the hard work undertaken 
across the past two years in positioning ourselves for the future. We will emerge more resilient 
to market forces and better positioned to take full advantage of what technology and innovation 
will offer. 
 
I look forward to undertaking this journey with our committed and engaged staff and an 
executive team that has demonstrated they are more than up to the task. 
 
My final remarks for this annual report are reserved for my Chief of Staff Narelle Calphy. I offer 
my sincere thanks for all she contributes to the success of my role and that of the Board. It is 
however the quiet wisdom and the thoughtful often thought provoking guidance Narelle so 
generously provides to staff at all levels of the organisation that I gratefully acknowledge on 
behalf of us all.  
 
 
 
 

 
Kim Macgowan 
Chief Executive 
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Glenorchy Auxiliary 
 
Once again we have completed a successful fundraising year in support of The District Nurses. 
 
We acknowledge the passing of our popular Life Member Mrs Jean Ryland whose contribution 
over many years was outstanding.  
 
We welcomed three new members to our ranks Mesdames Anne Fitzgerald, Claire Johnson 
and Gaye Hansson.  
 
We have held several BBQs over the year with the trade tables being well patronised. The 
Auxiliary also held our usual Christmas and Easter raffles. Purchases of fundraising chocolates 
have been well supported by staff. 
 
Our purchases for the year include digital thermometers for the Community Nurses and a 
resuscitation trolley for the District Nurses Clinic. A beater/mixer was purchased for the Day 
Centre; also a water purifier.  
 
We were nominated to accept a Volunteers Award as a group which was organised by the 
Glenorchy City Council. This was held at DEC and we were presented with a framed certificate 
and volunteer badges.  
 
In closing I would like to thank CEO Kim Macgowan for her ongoing support of the Auxiliary, 
also my thanks and admiration to Jenny Milles our superb Secretary and Marcia Holbrook our 
Treasurer whose work on our behalf is so excellent. 
 
Well done to all our 
Ladies.  
 
Andrea Self 
 
PRESIDENT 
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Awards 2017 
 
 
The District Nurses Awards for Excellence  
 
Helen Jarman RN 
Danielle Woodcock CSW 
 
 
Chief Executive Award for Employee of the Year awarded for outstanding contributions to 
achieving the mission of The District Nurses 
 
Kelly Frerk RN 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



























































 
 
 
 
 

12 
 

 
 
 

D   


